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Granville Township
Minutes of Regular Meetin@ecember 112013

Present:Granville TownshipTrustes Paul Jenk€)an VanNess, and Bill MasoRjscal Officer
Jerry Miller and Betsey Hampton, Recording Secretary
Department Heaxl Superintendent Travis Binckley, Chief Jeff Hussey
Guests Chuck Peterson, Granville Sentinel
Melanie Schott, Granvill@ownshipTrusteeelect, 664 W. Broadway
Dr. Laurel Kennedy, Denison University
Linda Neuenschwander, 362 Bryn Du Dr., GranviDéjo
Bill Wilken, 474 Glyn Tawel Dr., Granville, Ohio
Mary Lee Van Meter, 446 Llanberis Dr., Granville, Ohio
Dick Van Meter, 446, Llanberis Dr., Granville, Ohio
Rich Gallagher, 761 Burg St., Granville, Ohio
Steve Layman, Granville Townsh@@pen Space Consultant
Granville Township Fire Department staff and some of their family members

Trusteelenks called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
Trustee Jenks reported the meeting agenda would be changedroamate the guests and
enable them to return to their work in a timely manner.

Meeting Minutes:
Trustee Jenks reported there have been three sets of meeting minutes to be approved.

Joint Union Cemetery Meeting Minutedovember 6, 2013:

Trustee Maso made a motion to approve the November 6, 2013, Joint Union Cemetery Minutes
as submitted. Trustee Jenks seconded the motion and it passed with an affirmative vote with
MasonYes, and Jenk¥es. Trustee VanNess was not in attendance at that meeting.

Special Township Trustee Meetinjovember 20, 2013:

Trustee Jenks reported a special Trustee meeting was held to discuss employee benefits. Trustee
Jenks made a motion to approve the minutes from the November 20, 2013, Special Trustee
Meeting. Trustee Mson seconded the motion and it passed with an affirmative vote with
MasonYes, and Jenk¥es. Trustee VanNess was not in attendance at the meeting.

Minutes of November 13, 2013:

Trustee Jenks reported the third meeting was the November 27, 2013, regular Trustee meeting.
Trustee VanNessadea motion to approve the November, 2013, minutes as submitted

Trustee Masoseconded the motion and it was approved lbyanimousote afer no further
discussion.

Fire Department Sweariig Ceremony:

Chief Hussey announced a swearing in ceremony for full time Granville Fire Fighter/
Paramedics and the promotion of Brad Essick to a Lieutenant with the Granville Fire
Department.
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ChiefHussey welcomed guests to the swearing in ceremony and thanked them for their presence
and support. Chief Hussey commented the circumstances leading to the promotions are not ideal
as Captain Thompson, a long time Granville Fire Fighter, is retiringodaentedical condition.

Chief Hussey thanked Captain Thompson for attending the ceremony and commented Captain
Thompson invested time with the three Fire Fighters.

Chief Hussey introduced the three officers and read their biographies:

Brandon Reece Biography

From Bowling Green Ohio

Joined as Denison student volunteer in 2000,
Attended paramedic school concurrent w/ DU
Promoted to rank of Lt. as a volunteer
Graduated B.S. Biology in 2003 DU

Hired in 2007 as FT FF/paramedic

FFll, paramedic, Fire Instructor, Fire Officer | and |l
CPR Coordinator, PIO

Married to wife Diana, baby Audrey Oct. 4?2
Lives north of Newark in Newark Twp.
QOutstanding community relations skills

Bradley Essick

Lifelong Granville resident

Joined FD as a volunteer in 1984 — 30 year history

Graduated from EKU B.S. in Fire and Safety Engineering
Worked for Columbia Gas 1994 — 2005

Past GFD officer including Chief in 2006

Hebron Fire Prevention Officer 2007 — 2013

FFIl, paramedic, Fire Inspector, Investigator, Fire Officer | and Il
Strong community ties

Wife Patti and son Clark lives in Granville Township

Andy Saunders

Joined as OSU student volunteer in 2008
From Worthington — Eagle Scout

Became PT in 2011, peak time 2012

Moved to Granville to volunteer while at OSUN
Graduated with B.S. Business Admin 2012
Married in 2013 to wife

Father Tom is a Fire Prevention Lt. at LTFD
Always positive w/ smile

Great community relation skills

® & & ¢ & ¢ o o @
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Trustee Masomadministered the oath of office to the Fire Fighters.

Trustee Jenks congratulated the new officers. On behalf of all the Trustees, Trustee Jenks
thanked Chief Hussey and all the Fire Fighters for everything they do for the community.

Chief Hussey cagratulated the newly appointed and promoted Fire Fighters, and thanked the
Trustees and guests. Chief Hussey invited guests to come to the Fire Station for cake and
refreshments.

Public Comment:

Trustee Jenks reported there will be two public commenbds. The first period will be for

public comments concerning everything except Open Space and the Granville Golf Course. The
second public comment period will begin with a presentation by Steve Layman and will include
comments concerning Open Spacel the Granville Golf Course.

First Public Comment Period: Everything except Granville Golf Course:
There was no public comment.

Land Management/ Open Space:

Second Public Comment Period:

Trustee Jenks introduced Steve Layman and requested he report concerning what is being
proposed to protect the Granville Golf Course. Mr. Layman began with a brief history of the
Granville Open Space program. Mr. Layman reported in 1995 the GranvilljnQuity

organized to fight the annexation of the 288 acre Keny farm into Newark. The community was
highly motivated and involved. The case eventually was heard by the Supreme Court where it
lost. In 1999 the farm was annexed, sold, and there are nolho#@$s on what was the Keny

farm. Mr. Layman stated during the battle, forward thinkers saw property and development
rights did exist and voted to create a Green Space initiative. One of the purposes was to provide
the community protection from unwanteev@lopment. Mr. Layman reported to date, through

the Green Space program, Granville Township Trustees have acquired 11 conservation
easements and titles for 10 properties. Over 1,000 acres has been protected. Mr. Layman noted
some people may not supptite Green Space levy, but it exists and is a valuable tool to protect
the community from unwanted development.

Mr. Layman reported specifics concerning the Granville Golf Course. Mr. Layman reported
there are 6 shareholders for the Granville Golf GewW@orporation. The youngest shareholder,

Bob Kent, is 78 years old. Mr. Layman indicated something different is going to happen with
the Granville Golf Course ownership, and possibly change the use of the Granville Golf Course.
Mr. Layman reported th&ranville Golf Course is prime development ground. There is easy
access, water, sewer, great views, interesting topography, etc. Mr. Layman reported any out of
town developer would be interested in the Granville Golf Course land. Mr. Layman commented
based on the Keny Farm experience, it can be assumed an out of town developer could come in
and eventually be permitted to develop the Granville Golf Course land. Mr. Layman commented
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it can be assumed a court may allow the one acre per house whichfeginneBryn Du. This
would result in approximately 128 homes.

Mr. Layman reported there is not at this time a development plan or a plan by Granville Golf
Course to sell to a development company. Mr. Layman reported the Granville Golf Course has
beenapproached by development companies, but owners are not looking to sell to a development
company at this time.

Mr. Layman commented for the good of Granville, the Township Trustees have been looking
into using Green Space funds to protect Granvilld Gourse. Mr. Layman commented the
Granville Community approved a levy to acquire Green Space funds to be used for the greater
good of the community. Mr. Layman reported the Trustees are looking into using Green Space
funds to buy the development riglits the Granville Golf Course to ensure it will not be
developed in the future.

Mr. Layman reported the discussion first began two years ago, but he was not involved. There
was discussion between the Village of Granville, Granville Township, and i Golf

Course owners. Mr. Layman reported he began working on the issue six months ago. Mr.
Layman was asked to review the Granville Golf Course and see what was possible, if something
could be worked out with the Village, etc.

Mr. Layman repokd his process began with the Village of Granville. Mr. Layman opined the

Village zoning issues initially were believed to protect the property from development. Mr.

Layman reported the Village of Granville hired land use attorneys to determine if tHe &ig e 6 s
zoning ordinances could protect the Granville Golf Course from development. Mr. Layman
reported the Village of Granvillebds Council w
shape of the development, but could not prevent developmastpdssible a developer could

be approved for a subdivision with one house per each acre.

Mr . Layman reported he negotiated with the ow
indicated a memorandum of understanding (MOU) was signed between Mrahand the

Granville Golf Course Corporation. Mr. Layman noted he was a representative of the Trustees,

but was not authorized to speak for the Granville Township Trustees. Mr. Layman indicated the
Granville Golf Course agreed to sell the developmehitsito 138.529 acres for $2,172,600 in

the MOU. Mr. Layman reported the MOU has several contingencies. The first contingency

required a resolution of support from the Village of Granville Council. There would not be a

deal without a resolution of suppdrom the Village Council. The second contingency is the
Township Trustees have to accept Mr. Laymanos
the Trustees will be asked to accept Mr. Laym
contingency ighe acceptance of an appraisal. Mr. Layman reported the appraisal has been
completed and may be reviewed. Another contingency is the acceptance of the conservation
easement. The conservation easement will restrict the rights of the Golf Courseobyets

prepared and cannot be voted on at this time. A final contingency is approval by legal counsel.

Mr. Layman reported the next step after agreement on the MOU was to order appraisal of the
property. Mr. Layman stated how properties are appraisdgeople who are knowledgeable of
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golf courses were consulted, and people who are knowledgeable concerning development were
consulted. Mr. Layman recommended a Member of the Appraisal Institute (MAI) appraiser be
used. Jim Horner was hired to condihnet appraisal. Mr. Layman provided a copy of the
appraisal. If the Trustees agree to accept the appraisal, it will be public record.

Mr . Layman reported the appraiserdés conclusio
available to be developed $%,500,000. Mr. Horner valued the property as a golf course at
$1,500,000. Mr. Layman noted the development rights for the property are worth $4,000,000.

Mr. Layman reported the agreement with Mr. Kent is for the development rights to be sold for
$2,172,600. Mr. Layman commented this is a tremendous discount to the real value.

Mr. Layman reported Village Council has reviewed all provisions. Mr. Layman reported formal
support is being sought from the Village Council. Mr. Layman met with VillagenGlbio

discuss the details and it was clear they favor protecting the development rights. Village Council
has some provisions. Village Council appointed an ad hoc committee to discuss those provisions.
Mr. Layman reported Village Council wanted to pagate and use their money to buy a piece

of the easement. Mr. Layman commented this is important as the Ohio Revised Code (ORC)
does not allow Township Green Space money to be used to acquire an easement on property with
buildings such as the clubhousbglter house, maintenance sheds, cart garage, etc.

Trustee Jenks reported the Township can use Green Space money to purchase easements on land
with buildings such as farm buildings, etc. Trustee Jenks indicated if the land is used for
recreation, suchs Bryn Du, it cannot include buildings. There was further discussion

concerning this issue. Mr. Layman reported Mr. Kent was aware of limitations concerning the
buildings and was prepared to agree to deed restrictions, etc. The Granville Golf Conote did

want to exclude the buildings. The Village of Granville resolved that problem. The Village of
Granville would like to buy the easement on the clubhouse, shelter house, maintenance sheds,

cart garage, driving range, etc. Mr. Layman reported he and&mt thought this was a good

idea.

The second provision for the Village Council was first right of refusal. The Village Council

would like the right to buy the Golf Course if it is ever sold. Mr. Layman reported this exceeded
his authority. Mr. Lgman informed Mr. Kent the Village wants first right of refusal. Mr. Kent
agreed to the first right of refusal unless shares are sold internally or given to heirs, or unless the
land is donated to a 501 C 3 organization. Mr. Layman reported the cosdiitoe acceptable

to the Village. Mr. Layman reported the Village is still working on its conservation easement.
The language will allow first right with the described exclusions. Mr. Layman noted there is a
large 501 C 3 which may be interested in awghe Granville Golf Course. If the Granville

Golf Course donates the property to a 501 C 3, the first right will not go away. If the 501 C 3
later sells the property, the Village will have the first right to buy.

Mr. Layman reported he met Mr. Keait the property and walked the boundaries of the Village
easement . Mr . Layman presented a map of the
concerning the size of the Village easement.
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Mr. Layman reported there is not a legal descriptionaasdrvey of the property was delayed
due to the cold and snow. Mr. Layman stated the boundaries of the Granville Golf Course are
defined and there will be an official legal description before final voting is considered.

Mr. Layman reported on Decemb&r2013, Village Council passed two resolutions. Mr.
Layman provided the first resolution, which is as follows:

Resolution No. 2013 -60

Thursday, December 5, 2013 at 3:24PM

RESOLUTION NO. 2013-60

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE NEGOTIATION OF A PRESERVATION AND CONSERVATION EASEMENT OVER PART OF THE

GRANVILLE GOLF COURSE

WHEREAS, the Village of Granville is the sum of many complementary assets including residential, commercial, cultural, historical,

educational and recreational; and

WHEREAS, the Granville Golf Course, originally designed by Donald E. Ross and opened in 1925, is a major historical and recreational

asset to the community and is one of the iconic locations within the Village of Granville; and

WHEREAS, while the current PUD zoning imposes some limitations on development, Village Council recognizes that options exist for

possible future development of the Golf Course in accordance with Ohio law; and

WHEREAS, the Granville Township Trustees are custodians of tax supported monies, voted and paid by Village and Township residents
known as Open Space funds, that are designated by Ohio law for the acquisition and related development of lands or rights for parks,

forests, wetlands and other natural areas; and

WHEREAS, the Granville Township Trustees are in the process of acquiring a conservation easement, which would restrict the current and

future use of that area to a golf course or open space, using Open Space funds; and

WHEREAS, as opined by the Licking County Prosecutor, certain developed portions of the Golf Course (clubhouse, parking lot, workshop
and adjacent property) cannot be acquired through the use of Open Space funds as dictated by state statue and are therefore excluded from

the Townshipbs conservation easement; and

WHEREAS, an opportunity exists for the Village of Granville to acquire a preservation and conservation easement over that part of the Golf

Course that is excluded from Townshipd s conservation easement; and

WHEREAS, in the event that the Granville Township Trustees do acquire a conservation easement over much of the Golf Course, the
Granville Village Council believes that it is in the best interest of the community to join with the Township Trustees in the preservation of the
improved portion of the Golf Course including the clubhouse and surrounding area in order that it remain open space, golf course operations

or other uses deemed appropriate by Village Council.


http://www.granville.oh.us/resolutions-2013/2013/12/5/resolution-no-2013-60.html
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NOW THEREFORE, be It resolved by the Council of the Village of Granville, Ohio that:

Section I: The Village Council joins with the Granville Township Trustees to preserve the Granville Golf Course as a recreation, open space

and historic amenity.

Section II: The Village Council directs the Village Manager to negotiate a preservation and conservation easement over that part of the Golf
Course, not to exceed fifteen (15) acres, which is excluded from any Open Space conservation easement that is acquired by Granville
Township. Council further directs staff to identify funds to purchase such a preservation and conservation easement from the Golf Course

owners.
Section IlI: This resolution shall take effect immediately upon passage.

Passed this 4" day of December, 2013.

Mr. Layman summarized the Village will support the Township concerning the acquisition of an
easement on the Granville Golf Course and will invest money for a parcel of ground not to
exceed 15 acres. The acreage is approximateyak?es. There is an agreed upon price of
$16,000 per acre. The money paid by the Village will reduce the Green Space fund obligations.
If the Village pays $200,000, the Township will pay $200,000 less for its easement.

Mr. Layman reported Village @incil is pleased and is happy with the cooperation provided by
the Township Trustees. Mr. Layman reported the Village Council sees this as an example of two
governments working together as they did on Bryn Du.

Mr. Layman requested the Trusteesthi®e things:
1. Accept Mr. Laymanodés assignment and MOU so
Kent, but is between Granville Township Trustees and the Granville Golf Course.
2. Accept the appraisal of the property.
3. Assignment to the Village of Granville tfe 12.6 acres on which they want to purchase
an easement. If the Township approves, it will assign its interest in the 12.6 acres to the
Village of Granwville.
Mr. Layman reported this will be all that can be accomplished until the legal descriptien of
property, title work, conservation easements are approved, and everything is approved by legal
counsel. A vote on the easement will not be conducted until later this month or at the beginning
of 2014.

Trustee VanNess questioned if the Village od&4ille wants first right of refusal on only the

12.6 acres it is purchasing an easement on or the entire property. Mr. Layman reported the

Village first only wanted first right on the property it was purchasing an easement on, but Mr.

Layman advised theimwould not work. If a golf course company wants to buy the golf course,

and the Village buys the club house, etc., there would not be a golf course to sell without the
buildings. The Village therefore wants first right for the entire 138 acres atdneille

Course owner6s agreed. The Granville Golf Co
acres.
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Trustee Mason commented there are 6 owners of the Granville Golf Course and Bob Kent is
their representative. Mr. Layman reported Mr. Kisrthe managing member.

Trustee Jenks opened the Public Comment period and asking speakers to state their name and
address.

Judy Preston, Granville Township Land Management Committee, commented she has concerns
such as what language will be in theaservation easement. Ms. Preston reported the Land
Management Committee looks at and inspects the conservation easement properties for the
Township. The Golf Course will be different from what has been done previously. Current
easements allow one dwelyj, two dwellings, barn, etc.

Trustee Mason encouraged Ms. Preston to look at the property similar to other pieces of land and
commented it is not too different. It is open land and was approved and scored by the Open

Space Committee. The responstl@k of the Land Management Committee will be to make

sure someone does not build on the property that is not allowed by the conservation easement,
etc. Trustee Mason advised an attorney is working on the conservation easement and has looked
at the other dwnship conservation easements. Trustee Mason indicated the attorney

commented due to the other easements, this one should be easy to prepare. Trustee Mason noted
what is missing is the property description.

There was discussion concerning what thed_&anagement Committee would inspect. Trustee
VanNess commented the ORC wil/l not | et a stru
Prestorindicatedif the property is sold, it may not be a golf course and what is in the

Townshi p6s maites. eTraustae lenks commented the easement is a work in progress
therefore gverything will not be concluded tonight.

Trustee Jenks reported the Village previously said the Granville Golf Course was protected from
development. They later decidedvias not protectedTrustee Jenks reported Mr. Layman put

together a conditional agreement which does not commit the Township to anything. The

Trustees will vote whether to accept the appraisal. Trustee Jenks commented the easements for
the Townshipantt he Vi |l | age are being prepared by the
outside council, and the Villagebs outside co
steps needed to progress and the Township will stop at each step and seeniakangense,

etc. Trustee Jenks commented Land Management will be able to look at the property and
easement first as it is somewhat unique. Trustee Jenks reported people have questioned how an
easement on a golf course will be different than an easemenfarm. Trustee Jenks reported

the Open Space levy focuses on what cannot be open space. The Open Space program states the
land cannot be developed. Trustee Jenks commented he believes the easement will state the land
cannot be developed, but couldsgibly become something else, park, orchard, etc. Trustee

Jenks commented Open Space is covered under 5705.19 (H) (h), and is specific concerning what
can and cannot be done with the money. Trustee Jenks commented 5705.19 (H) (h) says the land
cannot baleveloped. Trustee Jenks reported the Land Management Committee inspects the

farms on which the Township has easements to make sure people are not building. There was
further discussion concerning this issue.
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Trustee Jenks reported the Township ithmfirst stage of crafting the easement and there will

be community input, advice from Mr. Layman, etc. Trustee Jenks noted the Township did not do
anything until the Village took action as the Township did not want to spend any Green Space
money if theVillage thought it could protect the Golf Course from development. Trustee Jenks
commented the Township also wanted to make sure the Village thought the Golf Course was
worth protecting. Trustee Jenks commented from a tax base, the property wilhbrmogel

money if it is developed and has homes than it will as a golf course, etc. Trustee Jenks stated the
Township wanted to make sure the Village also wanted to prevent development which could

have broadened the tax base.

Mr. Layman reported the draft the easement also prohibits any type of industrial farming. The
property could become an orchard or corn field, but not a hog or chicken farm.

LindaNeuenschwander, 362 Bryn Du Drive, addressed the Trustees and advised she is a member
ofthe BrynDuHo meowner s®é Associati on. Mr . Neuenschw
Trustees from the Bryn Du Homeownersod Associ a
use Green Space funds to purchase development rights on the Granville Golf Course. The

Trustees thanked Ms. Neuenschwander.
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Bill Wilken, 474 Glyn Tawel Drive, addressed the Trustees. Mr. Wilken reported he previously
submitted a letter to the Trustees requesting the Trustees support using Green Space funds to
purchase an easement on the Golf Course. Mr. Wilken commentedoerig who settled in
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the Village, especially those who live close to the Golf Course, were under the assumption the
Golf Course was forever protected as Green Space by the Hilengreen Development agreement.
Mr. Wilken reported it required legal investigat by the Village to determine the Granville

Golf Course was not protected from development. Mr. Wilken indicated he understands some
people may see purchasing the easement as an expensive initiative. Mr. Wilken commented the
Green Space levy will be dpr renewal, and if the Granville Township Trustees say to the

Village residents no Green Space easements will be purchased in the Village, and only
unincorporated areas will have Green Space easements, it may endanger renewal of the Green
Space levy. MrWilken questioned why the Village residents should support the Green Space
levy if the Township does not give the Village residents any protection from development.

474 Glyn Tawel Drive
Granville, OH 43023
December 11, 2013

Granville Township Trustees
Granville, OH 43023

Gentlemen:

I strongly favor and encourage you to support purchasing a conservation
easement to insure that the Granville Golf Course forever remains the
beautiful island of green space that it has been for the past eight decades.

Preserving the Golf Course as open space is essential for several reasons.
First, it adds great value to the the community's overall ambiance. Second,
it provides a valuable recreation resource, which is important to Granville's
economically critical education sector. Third, it adds significant economic
value to the over one-hundred homes on its border. Fourth, failing to
approve the conservation easement would send an unfortunate message to
Village voters that open space funds are to be reserved exclusively for the
unincorporated areas of the Township — a measure that could seriously
endanger renewal of the open space levy in the year ahead.

Yours truly,

WA

William H. Wilken

Trustee Jenks thanked Mr. Wilken for his comments.

Mary Lee Van Meter, 446 Lldoeris Dr., addressed the Trustees. Mrs. Van Meter reported she
came to the Trustee meeting to obtain information concerning the issue. Mrs. Van Meter
commented she is already overwhelmed with the information as she had not known anything
concerning thesisue. Mrs. Van Meter reported the issue of purchasing an easement on the
Granville Golf Course came up a few years ago, but then seemed to go away. Mrs. Van Meter
reported she heard there was a previous agreement with Mr. Kent concerning development, etc
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Mrs. Van Meter commented she is shocked. Mrs. Van Meter reported she came to find out the
timeline and to see if there would be other community meetings concerning the issue.

Trustee Mason questioned whether Mrs. Van Meter was referencing therederagreement.
Trustee Jenks commented the Hilengreen agreem
Wright. Trustee Jenks commented the question is whether Mr. Kent succeeded to the agreement
and whether the agreement was properly filed. Mrs. Varehetked if these questions have

been resolved, and Trustee Jenks advised they have. Trustee Jenks reported when the issue was
brought to the Trusteesd attention, the Villa
protected, and do not spe@deen Space funds. Trustee Jenks reported the Trustees agreed at

that time it would be foolish to spend funds if the land is already protected. The Village

conducted a thorough investigation and determined there is a risk of development and the

propertyis not properly protected. Trustee Jenks advised the word protected means several

things. Trustee Jenks reported the property may be built upon, but the Village would have some
control only over the density. The Village cannot restrict building. t&eu3enks commented

this was not determined by the Township, but by the Village.

Mrs. Van Meter questioned if the Townshipdbds g
reported Open Space funds require nothing be built on the property semesa is purchased.

Mrs. Van Meter commented she understands there is a problem with the Golf Course land. Mrs.
Van Meter agreed one solution would be to purchase an easement for the land with Open Space
funds. Mrs. Van Meter questioned whether atiyeosolutions have been explored for

preserving the Granville Golf Course rather than using Open Space money.

Trustee Jenks questioned what Mrs. Van Meter would suggest. Mrs. Van Meter commented she
has only had 48 hours to think about the issue.. Mas Meter questioned whether the land

could be purchased for a community center, etc. Trustee Jenks reported there has been

di scussion concerning what to do to protect t
Townshipbés | awyetwws have | ooked at it, e

Mrs. Van Meter questioned whether something ¢c
which does not have the same restrictions as the Open Space Funds. Mrs. Van Meter

commented the Golf Course land is fantastic and is in the center of theuoityn Mrs. Van

Meter noted there was recently an interest in creating a community center for Granville and
guestioned whether having a community center or park at the Golf Course was at all considered.
Mrs. Van Meter commented it sounds as though tfa@lle Golf Course owners are willing to

accept 3.5 million dollars for the property. 2.1 million from the Township and Village, and 1.5

million if the property is sold. There was further discussion concerning these estimates. Mrs.

Van Meter questiorcewhether other options were considered for this amount of money which

would prevent development.

Trustee Jenks stated the only money the Township would have for such a purchase would be

from the General Fund. Trustee Jenks reported the Governor@e(Dhinated the estate tax in

Ohi o in 2013. Trustee Jenks reported the Tow
came from the estate tax. Trustee Mason reported the General Fund now only receives 1/10 of 1
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mil, which is only $30,000 per yeairustee Mason reported the General Fund is used to run the
Township. Trustee Jenks commented there is an amount in the General Fund now, but this
money will erode. There was further discussion concerning the General Fund money.

Mrs. Van Meter quegined whether a second option, a levy to buy the land outright without any
restrictions, was considered. Trustee Jenks indicated a levy could be sought. Trustee VanNess
commented the owners of the Golf Course do not want to sell the Granville Golf Gotrright,
therefore this option is off the table. Trustee Jenks commented they may be willing to sell it as a
Golf Course, but not for anything else at this time. Trustee Jenks reported to protect the land it
would need to be sold to a government. Tgaslenks noted the Village has the same problem

with funds as does the Township. Trustee Jenks commented the Village is addressing the issue
by including the right of first refusal. Trustee Jenks reported the Golf Course owners may only
sell the propestto each other, give it to their heirs, or donate it to aprofit.

There was discussion concerning the right of first refusal. Mrs. Van Meter commented there are
not any current buyers, and no one knows if anyone wants to buy the property. Mkéetéan
commented they are being forward thinking due to the ages of the investors. Mrs. Van Meter
guestioned why the Township could not ask for first right of refusal if and when someone tries to
buy the property. Trustee Jenks commented if the currentbsequent owners want to sell the
property the Village has the right to be the first person in line. Trustee Jenks commented the
Village could then place the issue on a levy. Mrs. Van Meter commented without spending any
money now, why ipdetitrgd until themeds a passibte duyer.

Mr. Layman commented there are buyers, but there is not an eminent sale. Mr. Layman reported
it appears the ownersodo first choice is to all
property and prgerve it as Green Space. Mr. Layman reported they are not ready to surrender

all the equity and do not want to give away $5,500,000 in real estate, but are willing to sell the
development rights for below what they would receive if they listed the pyopiht a broker.

Mr. Layman stated in the first right agreement the Golf Course owners reserved the right to

donate the land to a 501C 3. There was further discussion concerning this issue.

Trustee Jenks addressed the question concerning the next step to be taken. Trustee Jenks
commented there are four or five things which need to be done to complete the deal. Trustee
Jenks advised there will be public meetings before each step is completistee Jenks

reported the Township cannot complete the deal in private. Mrs. Van Meter questioned if the
public meetings would be held after the holidays. Trustee Jenks replied he does not know as it
will depend on when things happen, such as wirel diraft of the easement is written, when it

is reviewed, etc. Trustee Jenks advised Mrs. Van Meter she can explore other options with
Trustees or the Village, investigate on her own, etc. Trustee Jenks advised things will progress
as documents and dealre ready to be reviewed.

Mrs. Van Meter commented it will not progress in an order which will allow the community to
have a part. Trustee VanNess advised he would not make that statement.

Dick Van Meter, 446, Llanberis Dr., questioned why thd taa to progress so quickly at this
time when it has been two years since the issue began. Mr. Van Meter questioned why the
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Township cannot wait until after the holidays. Mr. Van Meter commented now people are
focused on other things and it seems ta lienny time to push the issue through. Mr. Van

Meter questioned why the Township cannot wait until January or February when the people who
are paying for the Open Space Funds would be able to explore this issue and other options.

Trustee Mason repodehe Township has been working on the issue for two years. Mr. Van
Meter responded he has not been working on the issue for two years and is just now finding out
about the issue. Trustee Mason reported the issue has been in the newspaper.

Mr. Van Meterread a quote from a newspaper article by Chuck Peterson which included a quote
from Village Director Steve Stilwell concerning the zoning on the property. Mr. Van Meter
reported every time the issue has come up tonight, the language used is the lardrmay
jeopardy or could be in jeopardy. Mr. Van Meter commented these terms are too subjective if
the Township is going to spend 2 million dollars or taxpayer money. Mr. Van Meter commented
he would like to see the issue more pinned down and know Tidiwaship may or may not have

a problem. Mr. Van Meter commented the Township is spending 2 million dollars when it may
not have a problem.

Mr. Layman commented from a real estate point of view once there is a problem it is too late. If
the Granville ®If Course owners enter into an agreement with Ml Homes, it would be too late.

Mr. Van Meter commented Mr. Layman has said the golf course is worth $10,000 per acre as a
golf course. There was discussion concerning the cost per acre. Mr. Van Matezrdenh

farmland is being sold for $5,000 per acre. Mr. Van Meter indicated Mr. Layman said the
Granville Golf Course, which is one of the finest around is only worth $10,000 per acre. Mr.
Van Meter commented his fathierlaw had a Golf Course in the 1®7and it took $100,000 to

build one hole. Mr. Van Meter commented he is, therefore, questioning the figures being
reported.

Mr. Van Meter figured 138 acres divided into $500,000 equals $40,000 per acre. 138 houses on
the acreage precludes having magtc. Mr. Van Meter reported he was involved with the PUD
when it was developed in the 1980s. Mr. Van Meter advised Green Space had to be a certain
percentage of a PUD. Houses could be clustered, but there also had to be a percentage of Green
Space.Mr. Van Meter questioned what percentage of a PUD currently has to be Green Space.

Mr. Layman replied it is reasonable to expect there would be 1 house per acre like Bryn Du. Mr.
Layman suggested the issue could go through the court system, etc. Mkéetaguestioned

who the court case would be. Mrs. Van Meter commented the Village is getting off light by only
having to spend $200,000 and having the problem go away.

Trustee Jenks reported 52% of the Open Space/ Green Space Levy money comelaigem Vi
residents. Mrs. Van Meter commented she does not have a problem with the issue if it is
endorsed by all of the Township and Village residents who have put money into the Green Space
fund. Mrs. Van Meter commented she believes the issue is beingedhthrough.

Trustee VanNess commented if the Township accepts the assignment tonight there will be two
contingencies. The first contingency is the Township needs to agree with the seller and the
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buyer agrees to the conservation easement languagsted ManNess reported the second
contingency is the language must be approved by legal counsel. Mr. Layman agreed.

Trustee VanNess reported he received the appraisal yesterday. Trustee VanNess stated the offer
from the Granville Golf Course is 53% tbfe appraisal value. Trustee VanNess commented he
reviewed the appraisal and saw some discrepancies and arguing points, but factoring the offer is
only 53% of the appraisal mutes the arguing points. Trustee VanNess commented with the offer
he is not goig to nitpick the appraisal.

Mr. Van Meter commented he is not arguing the appraisal, but if the Township is going to invest
2 million dollars, if the property sold for 5 million, the Township could own 40 acres of the land
which would make a nice Gre&pace in the center of the town. It would be owned by the
Township. Mr. Van Meter commented now the Township will be spending 2 million dollars and
the majority of the taxpayers will not have access to the land. Mr. Van Meter indicated the
taxpayers wilonly see a small portion of the land. Mr. Van Meter commented there could be
more discussion concerning how to spend 2 million dollars.

Trustee Jenks commented the same is true of other Green Space land. Trustee Jenks reported
there are several fagbeing considered for Green Space. One farm is 215 acres and is very
expensive. The farm has been through the scoring process. Mr. Layman is working on the deal
and it is confidential as it is still in process. Trustee Jenks stated this deal meyugh s the

owner is willing. Trustee Jenks reported no one will have access to the farm in question.
Trustee Jenks commented he thinks the argument is whether the Green Space program makes
sense. The Green Space program is set up to prevent develotiengive people access to

the property.

Mr. Van Meter commented when the program began after Park Trails, it was to protect the
Townshipbébs borders and prevent something |ike
Van Meter suggested it haomphed into farms, etc. Mr. Van Meter commented there is 4.5

million dollars in the account. Mr. Van Meter commented there is another side to people who

will question the Green Space Levy renewal if this is what happens.

Mr. Wilken commented the assumption in the conversation is the Trustees should think of
another way of acquiring rights to the property other than using Green Space money. Mr.
Wilken noted the recent levies in Granville such as the recreation levy feodhevhich failed

and the narrow passage of the school levy. Mr. Wilken commented he did not think the voters
would approve a levy of additional taxes to purchase rights to the Golf Course when there is
already money in the bank.

Trustee VanNess commied Granville Township will be holding a conservation easement on

126 acres. If it decided there is a greater community need for the ground the conservation
easement could be sold and the money returned to the Green Space fund. Trustee VanNess
noted ths is a remote possibility, but could be done if it was determined there was a community
need for the property. Trustee VanNess indicated the only way to completely prohibit that would
be if a third party held the conservation easement. Trustee Vanlges®dethis has not been

done before in Granville Township.
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Mr. Van Meter questioned if Trustee VanNess gave a correct scenario and commented he
thought the land could never come out of the Open Space program. Trustee Jenks commented it
is a correct senario. Trustee Jenks reported there is a little known concept in the Green Space
law where Green Space property can be sold if the money is put back in the Green Space fund.
Trustee Jenks advised the Township does not talk about this provision asevéawanted to

use that provision.

Trustee Jenks reported case law concerning the rule of perpetuity. Perpetuity is a long time.
Trustee Jenks commented the area may be circled by an industrial complex in the future and a
person could go to court @sloes not make sense to still have property in Green Space, etc.
Trustee Jenks suggested the rule of perpetuity-iE0B0years.

Mr. Van Meter commented it is like people who bought land on the Granville Golf Course and
later found out they were ntdld the truth.

Trustee Jenks reported the Township has had people try to buy protected property and build a
home on it and will instead buy the Township an equal amount of acreage somewhere else.
Trustee Jenks reported the Township Trustees and §pmse Committee have taken the

position the day that is allowed is the day the Open Space Program ends. There was further
discussion concerning this issue.

Trustee Jenks reported the Townshipds intent
for how the money is spent. The first goal is to protect from annexation. The second is to
acquire large tracts of land which are visible from the roads and are developable.

Trustee Jenks indicated the Trustees have no intention of making a deal. tdmigLayman

will ask the Board to vote on two pieces tonight. Trustee Jenks advised the Township will give
residents notice concerning any other decisions which will be made concerning this issue.
Trustee Jenks commented the Trustees are not dthanigsue through, but have waited two

years for the Village to hold meetings and declare whether the land is developable or not.
Trustee Jenks noted the Township is last in line and has waited for the Village. Trustee Jenks
commented heread VilageMag er St i |l wel |l 6s remar ks with del
cases. Trustee Jenks reported he was interested by those who would think the Village is willing
to spend money if they believed the property was already protected. Trustee Jenks suggested
maybeManager Stilwell was softening the blow that someone made a mistake or did not do
everything they could have done back in 1981. Trustee Jenks commented it is not logical the
Village would dip into their general fund to do anything if it is not highly pldé there was a

risk. Trustee Jenks reported the Village does not have a Green Space levy. Trustee Jenks
indicated Mr. and Mrs. Van Meter may be on vacation, but there should be enough time for them
to meet with Mr. Layman, Village, and with the GratesiTownship Trustees to discuss why this

is the best solution.

Mr. Van Meter commented he would like more than himself and his wife to hear the information
and would like the whole community to be informed. Trustee Jenks reported the Township will
annaince Township Trustee meetings and have time for people to come and ask questions.
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Trustee Jenks reported the Township will not have specific meetings about this issue as the
Township is not a referendum form of government. Trustee Jenks reported thehiphas put
together a hierarchyf meeds and the importance of those needs. There was a scoring committee
which scored the properties and lawyers have reviewed the land to see if there were alternative
funding mechanisms, etc. Mr. Layman has lookati@issue, etc. Trustee Jenks commented
tonightdés meeting did not happen in a vacuum,
the best solution after two years of research. Trustee Jenks commented if the Village had said it
could protect the lad from development, the Trustees would not be discussing the issue tonight.
Trustee Jenks stated the Trustees represent the residents, and no one has previously come
forward with a better idea. Trustee Jenks commented no one wants to spend money
unnecesarily. Trustee Jenks indicated it first was determined if the property needed to be
preserved, and then it was decided a conservation easement was the best way to do it. Trustee
Jenks advised the Van Meters the Village and Township would be willingi¢a If they find a

better way to preserve the land from development. Trustee Jenks reported the deal will not be
moved far to the future, but people will be able to come and talk about the property. Trustee
Jenks reported the records from tonight Wwélmade public, and records from the Village will be
made public.

Rich Gallagher, 761 Burg St., commented he does not live close to the Granville Golf Course,

but has spent a great deal of time there. Mr. Gallagher commented in his and many other
resdent s6 and out of town guestsoOo opinions the
is a part of Granville, like the Granville and Buxton Inns. Mr. Gallagher reported the Granville

Golf Course was designed by Donald Ross, a famous golf couigaatesMr. Ross also

designed Pinehurst Il where the U.S. Open will be held in 2014. Mr. Ross designed the

Columbus Country Club course, Scioto Country Club, etc.

Mr. Gallagher commented the Granville Golf Course should be preserved as it is ayuniquel
designed course by a great golf designer. Mr. Gallagher reported there is a Donald Ross Society
whose objective is to maintain Donald Ross designed golf courses and keep them from being
obliterated. Mr. Gallagher hoped the Trustees would take thdsarfacaccount as many

golfers play the course, like the course, and it is known throughout the Midwest as a great golf
course. There was further discussion concerning this issue.

Trustee Jenks commented everyone has stated the Granville Golf Gourkkl® preserved,

but the only discussion has been how to preserve it. Mrs. Van Meter commented the course

could be sold after the easement rights are bought and it could become something else such as an
apple orchard, farm, etc. Trustee Jenks adviseil depend on what the easement states. Mrs.

Van Meter questioned whether the easement could state the property must remain a golf course.
Trustee VanNess commented the easement could not include that statement, but could state it
cannot be developedrhere was further discussion concerning this issue.

Mr. Van Meter commented concerning three aspects. One is to look at the income and Mr. Van
Meter reported the annual income for the Granville Golf Course is under $500,000. Mr. Van
Meter questiong how the course could be bought and remain a course due to the income. Mr.
Van Meter commented the current owners own the course, but a new owner would have a
difficult time paying for the course and making a profit. Trustee Jenks commented if the cours
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goes up for sale, and someone makes an offer, the Village has the right to match the offer and
buy the property. There was further discussion concerning what would happen if the course is
put up for sale, the income from the course, and what the asuwseth, etc.

Trustee Mason reported the appraisal will be made public tonight.

Trustee Jenks closed the Public Comment period at 8:20 p.m.

Board Action on Granville Golf Course

Mr. Layman reported Trustee VanNess and Trustee Mason weadextwo resolutions. Mr.

Layman reported Assistant Prosecuting Attorney (APA) Lecklider has reviewed and approved
the first resolution. Mr. Layman read the first resolution into the record:

| hereby assign all of my interest in the Memorandum Of Understanding with the Granville Golf Course

Co., dated September 16, 2013, to the Board of Granville Township Trustees. Said Memorandum is
attached.
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Trustee Mason made a motion to accept the first resolution to adopt the Memorandum of
Understanding (MOU). Trustee VanNess seconded the motion and after no further discussion
the motion was passed by an affirmative vote with Mases, VanNessYes, and énks

Abstaining.



